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                BAY AREA HORSELESS CARRIAGE CLUB

The BAY AREA HORSELESS CARRIAGE CLUB  
“BAHCC” was founded in 1951 by and for the auto-
mobile antiquarians dedicated to the preservation 
of PRE - 1916 ancient motor vehicles.  “BAHCC” is 
one of the numerous Regional Groups of the Horse-
less Carriage Club of America “HCCA” which has 
4600 members nationwide.  “HCCA” membership 
is required of all active touring Bay Area Horseless 
Carriage Club Members, but is not required for “As-
sociate” members. New membership into our club 
is invited.
Permission to reproduce articles is granted provided 
credit is given to the original source.
The Gaslight Gazette is published 11 times per year 
with one issue for the months of JULY and August.

MEETINGS:  First Wednesday @ 7:30 PM monthly 
(except July and December - no meeting) at Pied-
mont Community Hall, Piedmont, CA near Piedmont 
City Hall.  April and November are potluck dinners 
starting at 6:30 PM.  Guests welcome.  Special 
presentations at meetings.

BOARD MEETINGS:  Monthly.  See calendar for 
schedule. Members welcome.

ADDRESS:  c/o President  PHONE:  c/o President

WEBSITE:  www.BAHCC.org

Editors Notes:
Please note:  There will be NO Meeting in October 
due to many members at Hershey that week.  Also 
the Board decided to not have a Nuts and Bolts 
activity in October for the same reason.  Plan to be 
at the November meeting which is our Fall Pot Luck 
dinner.  See the flyer for what to bring to the dinner.
The Lundquist’s have been very busy this Septem-
ber with family visiting and currently have our old-
est daugher and her two children visiting from New 
Zealand.  Lots of fun for the next 3 weeks which will 
include a trip to Disnseyland to celebrate Halloween 
in Mickey Mouse style.
Hope you have all put the Falloween Tour on your 
calendars as Norman and Adria are finishing up 
plans for a wonderful day of activites.  The flyer is 
now available in this months edition so be sure to 
sign up since we will not have a meeting before the 
event.
Deadline for articles for the November Gazette is 
October 22, except for pictures and writeup for the 
Falloween Tour.  Thanks to all who contributed this 
month.

2016 BOARD OFFICERS
Board Chair Eric Lundquist 650-888-5096

250 Roblar Ave, Hillsborough, CA 94010
eric@documentreprocessors.com

President Whitney Haist 925-899-4912
and Treasurer 12 Sunshine Hill Road, Orinda, CA 94563

haist2@comcast.net

Secretary Don Azevedo 925-301-5315
3802 Briarcliff Dr. Pittsburg, CA 94565
Imnuts4fords@comcast.net

Vice President John Morrison 510-407-0708
1450 Grand Ave., Piedmont, CA 94610

BOARD MEMBERS
Ed Archer 510-537-7864

1807 East Ave Hayward, CA 94541
Karened4@att.net

Fred Byl 510-531-9181
12961 Skyline Blvd Oakland, CA 94619

fredmbyl@yahoo.com
Muriel Lundquist 650-342-7858

250 Roblar Ave, Hillsborough, CA 94010
muriel@documentreprocessors.com

Bill Schrambling 415-269-1168
929 Toulouse Way, Martinez, CA 94553

weschram@pacbell.net

COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN
Tour Chairs Don Azevedo/Bill Schrambling
Gazette Editor Muriel Lundquist
Web Master Eric Lundquist
Membership Ed Archer
Authenticity
Hospitality Don and Pam Johnson 707-782-0229

Bill Cassiday     510-451-4129
Sunshine Susan Durein     510-523-4993
Nuts and Bolts Doug Durein      510-523-4993



Extra – Extra  

                                                                                                                  

No Club Meeting in October!!! 

Club Board Members have 
Absconded with the Club’s 
Funds and Gone to Hershey 

Police on Their Tails 

Come to November Pot Luck 
Dinner and Learn Their Fate 





POTLUCK   DINNER
And AUCTION

November 2, 2016

SET-UP @ 6:30  -  DINING @ 7:00

It’s Potluck time again.  Let’s all come out for a delicious meal to share with other club 
members and friends.

FOOD INSTRUCTIONS:

MAIN DISH ---- A-G
SALAD----------- H-O
DESSERT------- P-Z

The Club supplies the coffee/tea, soft drinks and Ham.  
Secret chefs will prepare the Ham.

Please bring your own dishes, table service, glassware and decorations.

Remember to wear you name tags!

(Feel free to bring your Children’s Hospital donation to this meeting if you are unable to 
attend the Holiday Party in December)



BAY AREA HORSELESS CARRIAGE CLUB

HOLIDAY DINNER-DANCE
AND INSTALLATION

WEDNESDAY   DECEMBER 14th, 2016 

Piedmont Community Hall, 711 Highland Ave., Piedmont

COCKTAILS  6:30     DINNER  7:30

Featuring:  Mr. Ron Sparzo  on Tyros 4 Keyboard
 with festive Christmas and dancing music.  

Traditional holiday dinner

$25.00 pp members,  $35.00 pp non-members & guests
Guests welcome

GIFTS:   This year we will be collecting new and unwrapped gifts or art supplies 
for children at the Oakland Children’s Hospital instead of exchanging gifts 

among ourselves.
SANTA WILL BE COLLECTING THE GIFTS FROM US!

(You may bring gifts early to the November meeting or drop off at 
John and Carolee’s house if you will miss the Party)

RESERVATIONS DUE DECEMBER 1ST

Call:  Carolee Morrison   510-407-1186 or John 510-407-0708
Or Email:  johnpmorrison@sbcglobal.net 
Or mail your check payable to BAHCC to:

Treasurer, Whitney Haist
12 Sunrise Hill Road, Orinda, CA  94563

If you are willing to help decorating a table,  Please contact Carolee



Report on Nuts and Bolts at Erica’s and Ben’s House in September

Ben and Erika want to thank everyone who came over to help us learn more about the 
Model A they inherited and they hope to have it out on a tour this fall.

THERE WILL BE NO NUTS AND BOLTS DURING OCTOBER DUE TO 
OTHER ACTIVITES CONFLICTING DURING THE MONTH.  

SEE YOU IN NOVEMBER!



Event Report—BAHCC at the 16th annual 
Antique Autos at History Park

By John Morrison
One of the very best annual events in California for 
antique car lovers is called Antique Autos in History 
Park, and this year’s was the 16th annual (Sunday, 
September 11), and it was probably the best one ever! 
Cars in stock condition from 1900 – 1945 are invited 
each year, and this year there were over 125 present (no 
hot rods allowed). But would you believe that this year 
for the first time they did bend one of the rules, but not 
in the way you might imagine. They let in an 1899 Osen 
and Hunt automobile, and it was highly featured. What is 
so special about this Osen and Hunt is that it was actually 
built new in San Jose!
The Osen and Hunt Company built one or more of these 
little putt-putts in 1899 utilizing mostly bicycle parts (as 
did most extremely early automobile manufacturers), 
and this one was originally sold to a San Jose doctor who 
used it to drive to his house calls.
Recent research shows that the very same car was used 
by a California fellow much later in some horseless 
carriage activities of the 1960’s, was eventually sold to 
another California horseless carriage guy who became 
inactive, and it was left in storage in that person’s garage 
and became all but forgotten for another fifty-plus years 
until coming to light just recently.
Many of you know of fellow hobbyists Dan and Cindy 
Erceg of San Jose, guest participants occasionally at 
BAHCC events including short tours and Piedmont 
Fourth of July Parades. Dan found out about the existence 
and the potential availability of this vehicle through 
happenstance from one of our own longtime members, 
and Dan literally lost considerable sleep figuring out just 
how to accomplish its acquisition by the History San 
Jose Museum, which is indeed “where it belongs” and 
where it is now.
The full story is not being told in this article because we 
hope to invite Dan and Cindy to a BAHCC meeting early 
next year and ask them to share “the rest of the story” 
with us.
At the Antique Autos in History Park event, Dan gave just 
such a presentation to a very attentive and appreciative 
crowd, then started the car and gave short rides around the 
park to certain dignitaries, including an actual descendant 
of one of the two manufacturers. You will recognize the 
car photo by its extremely cute “parasol top”. And during 
these rides, the second oldest auto present followed the 
Osen and Hunt around the park very efficiently and much 

more quietly—the 1905 Studebaker electric owned 
and driven by Norman Schwartz. The whole thing 
was quite a site and was tremendously enjoyed by the 
crowd, which is why this year’s event may have been 
the best of all of the Antique Autos in History Park in 
its 16-year history.
We were well represented by many— new member 
Taylor Andre (Gilroy, 1915 Saxon), Ed and Karen 
Archer, Bill Austen, Don and Joyce Azevedo, Bill 
and Kaaren Brommer, Bill Cassiday, Mark Cerruti, 
Anthony Dunlop, Charles Ebers, Ed Harley, Bill Hund 
and Mary Mendes, new member Jim Lukash (Palo 
Alto, 1913 Model T), Donna Jones, John Morrison, 
Norman Schwartz and Tony Wollesen, many of whom 
brought cars to display. 
It was a beautiful day, and Don and Joyce Azevedo 
and John Morrison spent it providing passers-by with 
photo-ops in either of two antique cars as a fund raiser 
for HCEI, donations adding up to approximately 
$229.

Donna Jones BAHCC participant





HCCA National News  Page 1 
 

 
 
 
Re: Planning for New Roster 2017/2018, Hershey Reservations, HCCA Org Information, 2016 
Presidential Buckles and Pendants, New London New Brighton Run, Make a Difference, Century Plaque 
Address Change
Issue:  2016-09-20 #09

• Planning for a New Roster 2017 / 2018
– John Littlefield is leading a team consisting of 
Alex Huppe’, Herb Singe Jr, Skip Carpenter. If 
any member would like to assist, contact John 
Littlefield.

• Hershey Reservations – The due date for 
submission of registration forms for display of a 
vehicle had to be postmarked August 15, 2016. 
Reservation by local car clubs to use the HCCA 
Hershey tent for a meeting or event will be 
reserved on a fist come first service basis. For 
reservations, contact the HCCA executive 
secretary, Sharon Gooding. No reservations are 
needed for the grill lunch at the HCCA tent at 
noon on Friday, 10/7/2016.

• HCCA Organization Information – The 
HCCA board is in the design stage of the project 
layout and it hopes to have testing of document
access ready after Hershey. The goal is to
convert and post all the organization’s 
documents, training material, policy summaries,
marketing material and other information to the 
HCCA web site … There will be 3 levels of 
access that will depend on the documents stored 
– World (visitors), HCCA Members and HCCA 
National Board of Directors … 

• Hershey HCCA National Board Meeting
– The next HCCA board meeting will be on Oct 
4, 2016, at the AACA Regional center. The 
Board Meetings usually start around 6:30 PM.  
Any HCCA member is welcome to attend …

• 2016 HCCA Presidential Buckles and 
Pins – To acknowledge the efforts of individual 
that have spent time over the past years to 
organize events that have the same goals as 
HCCA – This year the president gave awards to 
the following individual – Dave DunLevy / Early 
Ford events, communication and organization,
Judy Goepel, Mary Kuperas and Ed Walhof /
Key leaders of New London New Brighton run 
(August for 30 yrs.), John and Dorothy Grace / 
Organization and planning of Lansing to 
Dearborn Run (In September for 14 years) …

Thanks also go to the many people that help 
support these events over the years.

• New London, MN to New Brighton, MN
Run – There were 75 vehicles registered for the 
30th annual event.  On Sat, August 13, 2016 at 
7:00 am 69 horseless carriages headed out from 
New London to New Brighton on the 120+ mile 
run with 5 stops. 59 vehicles completed run. For 
more information on the event, go to 
www.AntiqueCarRun.org.

• Make a Difference - As we pass the middle of 
the 2016 year, we need to remind members that 
it is time to begin planning for next year. We 
need to make every attempt to insure each year 
that a diversified group of members gets
involved so that the focus of the organization 
represents what the members want … If you 
want to make a difference, you should contact 
the leaders of your local organization or at the 
National level contact, the HCCA office or 
President… You can make a difference, it is as 
easy as driving your Horseless Carriage. 

• New Century Plaque Address – In July 
2016, the administrator of the program, Carl Pate 
moved from CT to 26 Washington St, Rocky 
Hill, NJ 08553.

• Marian Welch Award – Nominations for 
candidates for the 2017 award can be sent to Gil 
Klecan at 26 N Arroyo Dr, San Diego, CA 
92103 (gilklecan@hotmail.com). More 
information will be sent out to Regions and 
Registries.

Share, Educate and Pass It On…

Carlton Pate / anpcop@aol.com

HCCA National President



BAHCC CLUB CALENDAR

10/5/16 NO  BAHCC Club Meeting
10/5-10/8 Hershey
10/8/16 NO Nuts and Bolts

10/19/16
10/23/16

BAHCC Board Meeting John Morrison’s
FALLOWEEN TOUR

11/2/16 BAHCC Club Meeting/Pot Luck Dinner
11/5/16 Nuts and Bolts – to be announced

11/16/16 BAHCC Joint Board Meeting
12/14/16 BAHCC Christmas Party

SAVE THE DATES  FOR THE FOLLOWING EVENTS:

The October tour will be October 23 (Sunday) and will be a tour and 
lunch sponsored by the Schwartz family.  Falloween.  We will not be 
attending the Forest Home Farms invitation. 
HOLIDAY PARTY, WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 14, 2016”   There will be no regular General Meet-
ing on the first Wednesday, but the evening of the second Wednesday in December, which is De-
cember 14, Piedmont Community Hall.

October Birthdays
CROWELL Henrietta 10/1

BYL Fred 10/3

CROWELL Wes 10/11

LARSON Eric 10/18

NELSON Bill 10/21

SOWELL Ruth 10/21

GREEN Ellen 10/23

CALDEIRA Kay 10/28
No Reported October Anniversaries

ROSTER CHANGES:
New member:  Taylor Andre, 2544 Butch Drive, Gilroy, CA
Home phone:  408-848-6014   Cell Phone:  408-767-8856
Email:  taylor2244@gmail.com
1915 Saxon Model 14 Roadster



T E X A S   C H I L I   C O O K O F F
Notes from an inexperienced Chili taster named Frank, who was visiting Texas from the East Coast:
Recently I was honored to be selected as an outstanding famous celebrity in Texas, to be a judge at a Chili 
cook-off, because no one else wanted to do it. Also the original person called in sick at the last moment, and I 
happened to be standing there at the judge’s table asking for directions to the beer wagon when the call came. 
I was assured by the other two judges (Native Texans) that the chili wouldn’t be all that spicy, and besides, 
they told me that I could have free beer during the tasting. So I accepted.
Here are the scorecards from the event:
CHILI # 1: MIKE’S MANIC MONSTER CHILI

JUDGE ONE: A little too heavy on tomato. Amusing kick.
JUDGE TWO: Nice, smooth tomato flavor. Very mild.
FRANK: Holy Shit, what the hell is this stuff? You could remove dried paint from your driveway with 
this stuff. I needed two beers to put the flames out. Hope that’s the worst one. Those Texans are crazy.

CHILI # 2: ARTHUR’S AFTERBURNER CHILI
JUDGE ONE: Smokey, with a hint of pork. Slight Jalapeno tang.
JUDGE TWO: Exciting BBQ flavor. Needs more peppers to be taken seriously.
FRANK: Keep this out of reach of children! I’m not sure what I am supposed to taste besides pain. I 
had to wave of two people who wanted to give me the Heimlich maneuver. They had to walkie-talkie 
in three extra beers when they saw the look on my face.

CHILI # 3: FRED’S FAMOUS BURN DOWN THE BARN CHILI
JUDGE ONE: Excellent firehouse chili! Great kick. Needs more beans.
JUDGE TWO: A bean less chili. A bit salty. Good use of red peppers.
FRANK: Call the EPA, I’ve located a uranium spill. My nose feels like I have been snorting Drano. 
Everyone knows the routine by now. Barmaid pounded me on the back; now my backbone is in the 
front part of my chest. I’m getting shit-faced.

CHILI # 4: BUBBA’S BLACK MAGIC
JUDGE ONE: Black Bean chili with almost no spice. Disappointing.
JUDGE TWO: Hint of lime in the black beans. Good side dish for fish or other mild foods. Not much 
of a chili.

While the Board was n discussions about Chili 
for the Falloween Tour, Eric remembered the 

following article about a “Chili Cookoff” which 
he recovered from the internet.  With this fun 
article it is hopped that all of the Ladies and 

Gents that have great Chili recipes will let Nor-
man and Adria know that you will be bring-

ing Chili to the Falloween Tour!



FRANK: I felt something scraping across my tongue, but was unable to taste it. Sally, the barmaid, 
was standing behind me with fresh refills; that 300 lb bitch is starting to look HOT, just like this 
nuclear-waste I’m eating.

CHILI # 5: LINDA’S LEGAL LIP REMOVER
JUDGE ONE: Meaty, strong chili. Cayenne peppers freshly ground, adding considerable kick. Very 
impressive.
JUDGE TWO: Chili using shredded beef; could use more tomato. Must admit the cayenne peppers 
make a strong statement.
FRANK: My ears are ringing, and I can no longer focus my eyes. I farted and four people behind me 
needed paramedics. The contestant seemed offended when I told her that her chili had given me brain 
damage. Sally saved my tongue from bleeding by pouring beer directly from a pitcher onto it. It really 
pisses me off that the other judges asked me to stop screaming Freakin’ Rednecks!

CHILI # 6: VERA’S VERY VEGETARIAN VARIETY
JUDGE ONE: Thin yet bold vegetarian variety chili. Good balance of spice and peppers.
JUDGE TWO: The best yet. Aggressive use of peppers, onions and garlic.
FRANK: My intestines are now a straight pipe filled with gaseous, sulfuric flames. No one seems 
inclined to stand behind me except Sally. I need to wipe my ass with a snow cone!

CHILI # 7: SUSAN’S SCREAMING SENSATION CHILI
JUDGE ONE: A mediocre chili with too much reliance on canned peppers.
JUDGE TWO: Ho Hum. Tastes as if the chef literally threw in a can of chili peppers at the last 
moment. I should note that I am worried about Judge # 3.
FRANK: You could put a Grenade in my mouth, pull the pin, and I wouldn’t feel a damn thing. I’ve 
lost the sight in one eye, and the world sounds like it is made of rushing water. My shirt is covered 
with chili, which slid unnoticed out of my mouth. My pants are full of lava-like shit, to match my  
shirt. At least the during the autopsy they’ll know what killed me. I’ve decided to stop breathing, it’s 
too painful. I’m not getting any oxygen anyway. If I need air, I’ll just suck it in through the four inch 
hole in my stomach.

CHILI # 8: HELEN’S MOUNT SAINT CHILI
JUDGE ONE: A perfect ending. This is a nice blend chili, safe for all; not too bold, but spicy enough 
to declare its existence.
JUDGE TWO: This final entry is a good balanced chili, neither mild now hot. Sorry to see that most 
of it was lost when Judge # 3 passed out, fell and pulled the chili pot on top of himself. Not sure if 
he’s going to make it. Poor Yank.
FRANK: - - - - - Mama?- - - (Editor’s Note: Judge # 3 was unable to report). 



BAHCC MEETING MINUTES September 7, 2016

The June meeting of the Bay Area Horseless Carriage Club was called to order at 7:32 pm by Vice-President John Morrison.  

Acknowledgements:  John Morrison gave the following kudos to the following for their hard work and dedication to the Club:

•	 Newsletter contributors – Whitney, Doug, 
Bill C., Bill S., Don A.

•	 Muriel Lundquist-Gaslight Gazette 
Newsletter 

•	 Norman and Adria for tonight’s treats •	 Joyce Azevedo – Hospitality Chairman
•	 All who attended the Nuts and Bolts Session 

Minutes:  The minutes to the August Club meeting were 
presented in the newsletter.  The minutes were approved as 
written.  

Treasury Report: John Morrison read a report prepared by 
Whitney.  We still have checks in the check book so we must 
have money in the bank.  Financially we are fine.  The report was 
accepted.  

Membership Report: Ed reported that the Board received a 
membership application from Taylor Andre with dues.  The 
Board has accepted Taylor as a new member.  Taylor has a 1915 
4-cylinder Saxon roadster and lives in Gilroy.  

Gaslight Gazette:  Muriel reported the deadline for articles for 
the October newsletter will be September 22nd.  

Nuts & Bolts:  Doug Durein reported the September 
Nuts and Bolts session will be at Erika and Bin Kopman’s 
home in Berkeley where we will dissect their 1928 
Model AR roadster and see what makes it tick.  Actually, 
Erika and Ben have some question and they intend to 
play “Stump the experts and at the same time, teach us 
something”.  

Health and Welfare: Doug Durein has no reports of any 
members under the weather.  

Webmaster Report: Eric Lundquist reported he has given Mark 
Wheeler a list of changes for the web site.  

Tours and Events: Bill Scrambling reported on the recent the tour 
to Richmond.  It was a very enjoyable day.

Norman presented the plans for the October Falloween Tour 
planned for Sunday, October 23rd.  We will begin in Martinez 
and tour to (at this point) unknown destinations.  We will return 
to Norman’s museum for a Chili Cook-Off.  Kaaren Brommer and 
Don Azevedo volunteered to bring chili (Kaaren doesn’t have 
a chance!)   We will also be able to view Norman’s newest 
horseless carriage acquisitions.  

Charles Ebers reminded the group of the 2017 Bay Area Tour he 
and Bill Cassiday are planning on September 11-14, 2017 in Twain 

Harte.  The tour is only 369 days away!  Charles has most of 
the routes planned and they are different than the last tour in 
Twain Harte.  This is a pre-16 tour.  

Don Johnson announced the Redwood Empire Model T Ford 
Club will sponsor a Model T Ford National Tour in June, 2018.  
The week-long tour will be headquartered in Rohnert Park at 
the Double Tree Hotel.  

Old Business: We will have the annual pot-luck dinner at the 
November Club meeting.  John has some boxes of clothes 
from Mark Forbes and Phyllis Pottle that did not sell at 
Bakersfield and will bring them to the November meeting.  

New Business:  Concern was voiced about attendance for the 
October Club meeting as many members will be at Hershey 
for the swap meet.  After a very small show of hands of 
members planning to attend the October meeting, the group 
conceded and decided to cancel meeting in October.  

John discussed the Holiday Party planned for Wednesday, 
December 14th.  John reported we will have the same caterer 
and will again ask members to donate new, unwrapped toys 
for the Children’s Hospital in Oakland instead of having a gift 
exchange.  John read a note from Whitney as treasurer that 
last year the cost was $25 per person and the Club subsidized 
the rest.  Whitney said it was a good use of the Club’s 
funds.  Pam Johnson made the motion with Bill Schrambling 
providing the second to keep the cost for the Holiday Party at 
$25 per person.  

The September Board meeting will be at Fred Byl’s home on 
Wednesday, September 21st.

John announced the Chairman of the Board, Eric Lundquist, 
will be the head of the Nominating Committee for new Board 
Members.  

Refreshments: Adria prepared and Norman delivered special 
treats for all to enjoy after the meeting.  Bill Cassiday had soft 
drinks on ice for our enjoyment.  

After the meeting was adjourned at 8:29, Norman told the 
story of his recent purchases of a 1905 Studebaker Electric, 
1902 Rambler and a 1904 Pope Toledo.  Norman showed 
copies of original poster-size advertisements for each vehicle 
and the challenges he has with each vehicle.  

Respectfully submitted by Don Azevedo, Secretary



BAHCC Board Meeting Minutes 

The BAHCC Board met at Bill Schrambling’s home on 
Wednesday, June 15, 2016.  The meeting was called to 
order by President Whitney Haist at 7:42 p.m.  All Board 
members were present except John Morrison.  

Minutes:  The minutes of the last Board meeting (May) 
were approved.  

Treasurer’s Report:  Whitney reported the Club is solvent.  
We currently have no bills which is good since we have no 
income.  The treasurer’s report was accepted.

Membership Report: Ed has name badges and has passed 
out many to members.

Tours and Activities:  The Fourth of July Piedmont Parade 
and picnic is set.  August tour will be in Richmond.  Bill 
Schrambling is organizing the tour.

The Board discussed the lack of support for Don Johnson’s 
planned tour to Petaluma.  Participants need to let the tour 
organizer know if they are attending.  

Nuts and Bolts: On Saturday, July 9th the Nuts and Bolts 
Session will  be at the Brommer’s garage.  

Web Site: Eric was provided with changes that needed to be 
made to the Club roster.  

Gaslight Gazette:  Muriel will be traveling a lot in the 
coming months and we will have a combined July and 
August newsletter.

Authenticity Report:  Nothing to report.  

Unfinished Business: Bill Schrambling provided the 
Board with his evaluation of the investment option he 
looked into.  For the small monetary gain, the Board 
decided not to pursue further investment opportunities.  

New Business: Eric and Muriel will be resigning from the 
Board at the end of the year.  Eric proposed we consider 
merging with Santa Clara Regional HCCA Club.  Opinions 
were expressed that a merger may not be agreeable or 
beneficial to both groups.  

Fred Byl will also be going off the Board due to their 
move to Reno.  

Eric said he had a 20-question test on automotive history 
that he would like to present at the September Club 
meeting.  

Next Board meeting will be at Don Azevedo’s home on 
August 17th.  Other Board meeting locations will be:

September   	   Byl
October 	   Morrison
November  	    Joint Board Meeting Brass Door
December  	    no Board meeting

The meeting was adjourned at 9:03.  Snacks and 
refreshments were provided by Alaine.

Respectfully submitted by Secretary Don Azevedo

OCTOBER

Lock up that antique car and let it rest from touring,

Children will be everywhere ringing door bells for candy and milling.

The stores the young generation visit more,

As more candy and treats are given out at their store.

If you have ever wanted to be a clown,

Paint your face, ware the clothes you found.

Let down your guard and dance a jig,

Then you are surprised when you lose your wig.

Submitted by Genelle Azevedo




